



MEETING OF THE
 LOUISIANA STUDENT FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE COMMISSION

MINUTES OF MEETING
DATE:
January 19, 2012
TIME

11:00 a.m.
PLACE:
Louisiana Retirement Systems Building


Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr., Commission Chair, called a meeting of the Louisiana Student Financial Assistance Commission to order at 10:51 a.m.

The following members of the Commission were present:



Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.


Dr. Toya Barnes-Teamer


Mr. Marco Dorsey


Mr. Jeffery Ehlinger



Dr. Michael Gargano



Dr. Sandra Harper



Ms. Arlene Hoag



Mr. Pete Lafleur



Mr. Myron Lawson


Mr. Jimmy Long



Mr. Joe Salter





Mr. Winfred Sibille



Dr. Larry Tremblay


The following members were absent:


Mr. Patrick Bell


Ms. Maurice Durbin



Mr. Tony Falterman



Mr. Richard Maciasz



Mr. Michael Murphy


Mr. Stephen Toups

Thirteen members were present which did represent a quorum

The following staff members were present: 
  
  
Ms. Melanie Amrhein

Dr. Sujuan Boutte’


Ms. Alice Brown


Mr. George Eldredge

Ms. Carol Fulco

Mr. Jack Hart


Ms. Robyn Lively


Mr. Jason McCann


Ms. Suzan Manuel

Mr. Richard Omdal


Mr. Jerry Oubre


Ms. Deborah Paul


Ms. Devlin Richard


Mr. David Roberts


Mr. Gus Wales


Ms. Lynda Whittington
Others Present:


Mr. Brian Dennis, ConnectEDU


The minutes of the November 21, 2011 Executive Committee of the Commission meeting were presented for review and approval. Dr. Barnes-Teamer made a motion to approve.  Dr. Harper seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.


Mr. Lavigne offered a public comment period.  There were no comments.

Under Program Updates, Mr. Dennis presented an update on the LouisianaConnect Web Portal.  Mr. Dennis stated as of December 16, 2011, all Louisiana high school students’ demographic data has been entered into the LouisianaConnect Web Portal.  He stated the projected time-frame to have all academic data loaded into the Portal is mid-February 2012.  Mr. Dennis explained the current focus is student utilization.  He stated that currently there are between 1200-1500 students using the Portal.  Mr. Dennis noted the agency is involved in a current media tour to promote student utilization, specifically on the parents’ side.  He stated that many employers have been loaded into the Talent Connect section of the Portal.  This feature allows employers to showcase what they can offer to students in Louisiana in hopes to retain them in the workforce.  
Mr. Roberts presented the Outreach Report for November and December 2011.  He stated there were 63 total events with a total attendance of 5,863.  In November, agency staff presented information on financial literacy at the Southwest Association of Student Financial Aid Administrators (SWASFAA) Conference.  Mr. Roberts stated he attended the last Know-How-To-Go Conference representing Louisiana.  He explained that Know-How-To-Go is a campaign which began in 2007 and was started by the American Council on Education.  The focus was to provide low-income, first-generation students with a multi-year campaign regarding college access.  
Mr. Roberts reported that five new partners have been added to the START Saving Program.  The five new partners are: Jefferson Dollars for Scholars, the Olivier Group, Ellis Insurance Financial Group, LES Federal Credit Union and First Pioneers Federal Credit Union.  

Mr. Roberts stated the biggest highlight of November and December was the “Letter to the Editor” written by Ms. Amrhein touting the benefits of the START Saving Program.  The letter was sent out through media outlets throughout the state.  He stated the letter was picked up by The Advocate in Baton Rouge and The Town Talk in Alexandria.  Mr. Long commented that he saw the article in The Shreveport Times and was very impressed.  He stated this article will reach many people and gave very useful information.  Ms. Amrhein thanked Mr. Long.  She stated the article was also picked up in Lake Charles.  Ms. Amrhein also noted that December was a very good month for START.  She stated over $10 million was deposited with $4 million being in the last week of that month.  
Mr. Hart presented the Federal Fund and Agency Operating Fund financial statements for the period ending December 31, 2011.  Mr. Hart reported the fund balance of the operating fund is $5.2 million and a fund balance of $7.8 million in the federal fund.  Mr. Hart discussed the operating statement of the federal fund for the federal fiscal year through December 31, 2011.  He stated for the month of December, the agency had a decrease of $173,000 and a loss of $336,000 for the quarter.  Mr. Hart stated the agency’s reserve ratio is .64% which is well over the minimum reserve requirement of .25%.  He reviewed the current month and year-to-date net assets of the operating fund for the month of December 2011.  Mr. Hart stated the fund ended the month with an increase of $83,000 and an increase of $375,000 for the quarter.
Dr. Tremblay asked if nothing else changed and as the federal funds decrease, how long would the agency be able to sustain itself?  Mr. Hart stated June 2015.  Mr. Lavigne asked what impact this will have on the General Fund?  Ms. Amrhein stated the Federal Fund will exhaust first.  The Agency Operating Fund will last a little longer with the reserve of approximately $4.8 million.  Ms. Amrhein explained the agency had to use $900,000 from the reserve last year and this will likely continue unless State General Funds are appropriated to replace some of those funds.  Mr. Lavigne asked if when this fund is exhausted, will TOPS and other programs have to be supplemented by the State General Fund?  Ms. Amrhein stated yes and explained that many functions are paid through the Agency Operating Fund, i.e., Administration and Support Services, a portion of the Executive Staff salaries, a portion of the Information Technology salaries, as well as portions of Fiscal, Human Resources and Audit.  Ms. Amrhein stated the federal funding will have to be replaced with state funding or the services will be eliminated.  
Dr. Boutte’ presented the GO Grant and Early Start updates as of January 12, 2012.  Dr. Boutte’ explained there has not been much change in the GO Grant numbers from the January 5, 2012 update due to classes just starting for the spring semester.  She stated the GO Grant billing deadline for spring is March 24, 2012.  Dr. Boutte’ explained there is not much of a change in the Early Start Program because the billing deadline for the spring semester is April 1, 2012, and April 15, 2012 for quarter schools.  

Ms. Amrhein discussed a study that the Board of Regents conducted regarding how packaging students for GO Grant awards could be changed.  She explained there has also been discussion regarding meeting a student’s financial need up to 55%.  Ms. Amrhein stated the plan is moving forward; however, has been postponed.  The changes to the GO Grant framework will be implemented in the 2013-14 academic year due to timing issues.  Mr. Lavigne asked about the fiscal impact?  Ms. Amrhein stated it will depend on the amount of the appropriation.  Mr. Lavigne stated it appears that a little more than half of the allocation is used for the fall semester.  Dr. Boutte’ explained that this is largely due to following the Commission’s guidance in establishing and implementing a fall billing deadline for the GO Grant and adding allocations to schools this year for Early Start.
Dr. Tremblay confirmed that in moving forward, Early Start will not be strictly based on the previous year’s allocation but possibly on the previous year’s demand.  Dr. Boutte’ confirmed.

Dr. Boutte’ gave an update on the automation of Early Start using a module in the Portal.    
Dr. Boutte’ presented the John R. Justice program update.  Dr. Boutte’ explained the agency is completing the first year of administering this program and it has been a success.  She stated all funds were disbursed to applicants (public defenders and prosecutors) prior to the deadline.  Sen. Lafleur asked for details on the program.  Dr. Boutte’ gave a brief program overview.
Ms. Amrhein presented the TOPS update as of January 17, 2012.  She stated that approximately $86 million has been paid so far for the academic year.  The appropriation is $154 million.  Ms. Amrhein noted that staff anticipates TOPS to be underfunded this year based on this appropriation.  Mr. Lavigne asked how much underfunded?  Ms. Amrhein stated that it could be as much as $11 million.  
Ms. Amrhein discussed the Guaranty Agency site review which is scheduled January 27, 2012.  She stated that last summer the U.S. Department of Education Federal Student Aid, who oversee all of the guaranty agencies, began reviewing each guaranty agency’s data security requirements and their ability to meet Federal Information Security Management Act (FISMA) compliance.  Ms. Amrhein reported that over half of the reviews have been completed.  She stated this is not an audit but a review.  Federal Student Aid will review the agency for compliance of all data management security measures.  Ms. Amrhein stated that a risk assessment will be completed after the agency receives the results of this review.  She noted the risk assessment will cost $25,000 to $50,000 to complete.      
Ms. Amrhein presented a report on Default Rates.  Ms. Amrhein explained the differences in cohort default rate, budget lifetime default rate and cumulative lifetime default rate.  
Under Committee Reports, it was proposed that the Commission receive the approved minutes of the Advisory Committee that were adopted at its meeting on December 9, 2011.  Dr. Harper made a motion to approve.  Dr. Barnes-Teamer seconded the motion and it was passed unanimously.
Under Old Business, it was proposed that the Commission consider publication of Final Rule to amend Section 1401 of the Scholarship and Grant Program Rules to effect changes made to the Early Start Program framework by the Board of Regents. Mr. Sibille made a motion to approve.  Mr. Salter seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.  
It was proposed that the Commission consider publication of Final Rule to amend Section 703 of the Scholarship and Grant Program Rules to implement Act 203 passed during the 2011 regular session of the Louisiana Legislature. Mr. Lawson made a motion to approve.  Mr. Salter seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

Under New Business, it was proposed that the Commission consider and act upon requests for exception to the TOPS regulatory provisions that require students to enroll full-time, to remain continuously enrolled, and to earn at least 24 credit hours during the academic year.  Staff recommended approval of requests submitted by Briana (5524), Jasmine (5942), Nicolas (9911), Ethan (7932), Ashley (2197), Krystal (5472), Meghan (6273), Katie (9967), Landon (4104), Jake (5139), Jessica (0498), Patrick (0045), Benjamin (5426), Jaquez (9832), Mallory (5077), Bruce (2752), Rheinard (6311), Craig (0434), Rachel (0684), Cody (7957), Taylor (3234), Katie (3071), Catherine (5088), Kathryn (1384), Makenna (6111) and Jakiree (1538).  There were no recommendations for denial.  Dr. Harper asked if the documentation of family financial constraints is a basis for approval of an exception?  Ms. Amrhein stated that since inception of the program it was decided that if a student decides to work to make extra money, this would not be considered a financial constraint.  Exceptions have been considered and approved if the financial situation moves on to the family as a whole.  Mr. Eldredge explained that since Hurricanes Katrina and Rita, more emphasis has been placed on the family’s impact on the student’s ability to attend school, which is not always readily visible.  There was much discussion regarding the approval process of exceptions and the documentation obtained to support these decisions.  Mr. Lavigne expressed to members if there are any proposed exceptions that they have objection to, those exceptions can be removed and voted on separately.  After discussion, the information presented was deemed satisfactory.  Mr. Sibille made a motion for approval.  Dr. Tremblay seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.


It was proposed that the Commission consider a budget adjustment for Fiscal Year 2011-2012 adjusting the means of financing for the TOPS Program for Fiscal Year 2011-2012.  Mr. Lafleur made a motion to approve.  Dr. Tremblay seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

It was proposed that the Commission consider the Internal Audit Report pertaining to NSLDS Access and Reporting.  Mr. Oubre, Audit Division Supervisor, presented the results of the internal audit.  He explained the audit was performed on the agency’s Loan Aministration Division’s use of the National Student Loan Data System (NSLDS) to ensure the Division is operating in a control conscious environment.  Mr. Oubre stated the NSLDS is administered by the U.S. Department of Education and is the main database which houses personal and financial aid information regarding federal student aid recipients.  Due to the enormous volume of confidential, personal, and financial data on this system, access to NSLDS is strictly controlled by the Department.  Mr. Oubre explained that prohibited access to the system or improper use of the data can result in loss of access to individuals or to the institution.  He stated the audit found all internal controls in place.  There were no findings or recommendations disclosed during this audit.  The audit determined that the agency, specifically the Loan Administration Division, has policies and procedures in place that provide reasonable assurance that it is operating in a control conscious environment.  Dr. Harper made a motion to approve.  Mr. Ehlinger seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

It was proposed that the Commission consider Rulemaking to amend Sections 2001, 2007 and 2013 of the Scholarship and Grant Program rules to revise the procedures to determine the number of awards and the amount of each grant and the application deadline under the John R. Justice Student Grant Program, and to approve the number of awards and the amount of each grant for the 2012 calendar year.  Mr. Lavigne asked if this is strictly based on the program receiving additional funding?  Ms. Amrhein explained the amount of the award had to be adjusted because of the rule which states the award amount for each can be different but the totals have to be the same for both public defenders and prosecutors.  Ms. Amrhein stated that in order to meet this requirement with the new amount allocated, the administrative allowance was decreased and one additional prosecutor and one additional public defender will be selected to receive an award.  The awards would be increased for all prosecutors to $5,012 and decreased to $9,308 for public defenders.  Ms. Amrhein noted that in the rule change the language was also changed to allow for recalculation each year.  Mr. Lawson made a motion to approve.  Dr. Gargano seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

It was proposed that the Commission consider outsourcing all or substantially all of the Commission’s Guaranty Agency Functions to a private contractor.  Ms. Amrhein stated that after July 2010 when the origination of new student loans under the Family Federal Education Loan Program (FFELP) ended, staff knew there would be a “wind down” of the guaranty agency and the functions.  Although the agency was no longer originating new loans, there remained a portfolio to work.  Ms. Amrhein explained that approximately $900,000 of the agency’s operating fund reserve was used to meet operating expenses last year, indicating that expenses are exceeding revenues.  She explained that the agency’s Operating Fund reserve is shallow and when the Operating Fund is exhausted, the agency will have to have increased State General Funds to continue to support the administration of all the state programs currently administered by LOSFA.  
Ms. Amrhein discussed the agency’s efforts to participate in a Voluntary Flexible Agreement (VFA).  LOSFA submitted two proposals to the U.S. Department of Education and received responses on both proposals on December 12, 2011.  The agency requested two provisions:  the ability to continue to collect on the defaults that are currently in-house and access to perform services for the Direct Loan Program.  Ms. Amrhein stated the Department has denied both requests.  
Ms. Amrhein explained that after much discussion and consideration, staff proposes to develop and issue an Invitation to Bid (ITB) through State Purchasing to find a full service contractor based on a bid that provides the highest revenue return to the agency.  Ms. Amrhein stated by going this route, the agency will retain the agreement with the U.S. Secretary of Education to perform the functions.  However, this is a business model to contract out those services instead of doing them in-house.  She explained that retaining the agreement with the U.S. Secretary of Education will also provide the agency a continuous revenue stream.  Ms. Amrhein noted that approximately 45 positions will be affected in the agency.  An agency staff meeting was held last week to inform staff of upcoming changes.  Ms. Amrhein stated that Executive Staff has contacted Civil Service and the Workforce Commission.  LOSFA is on the agenda for the Civil Service meeting on February 1, 2012.  The Workforce Commission staff is scheduled to meet with LOSFA staff in efforts to transition the affected employees to either private industry or other state employment.  
Dr. Harper asked the time-frame of when the employees would be laid off?  Ms. Amrhein stated this would occur before the end of the fiscal year, June 30, 2012.  Mr. Salter asked if the Division of Administration is encouraging the agency to go in this direction?  Ms. Amrhein confirmed.  Mr. Salter asked if there is another way to handle the situation other than what is being asked for today?  Ms. Amrhein stated the only other option at this time would be to give up the guaranty agency completely and transition that authority to another agency or to the U.S. Department of Education.  Mr. Salter asked if this plan is designed to generate a savings?  Ms. Amrhein stated there will be a savings in overhead.  

Dr. Tremblay asked if there is a possibility that the contractor selected would need a local workforce?  Ms. Amrhein stated this issue will certainly be examined and they will try to include in the bid language; however, the vendors that are currently doing this are located in Colorado, Indiana, Minnesota, etc.  
Mr. Sibille asked whether the agency will have to right to reject any and all bids?  Ms. Amrhein confirmed.  Mr. Lavigne noted that the response to the ITB will come back to the Commission for approval or consideration.  

Dr. Harper asked what the total workforce of the agency is?  Ms. Amrhein stated the agency’s current authorized Table of Organization (TO) is 136; however, currently there are 121 filled positions. 
Mr. Lawson asked for clarification on the efforts to transition employees to other employment?  Ms. Amrhein explained that LOSFA staff met with a representative from the Workforce Commission who is helping to plan the transition meeting with employees.  She stated there will also be seminars offered on different topics, i.e., how to interview, how to build a resume’, etc.  There will also be one-on-one meetings available to employees.  
Sen. Lafleur asked if the agency will save money by doing this or simply reduce the TO?  Ms. Amrhein stated it will be reducing the TO and the associated overhead.  She stated additional State General Funds may be requested.  Sen. Lafleur stated that this will reduce the TO but with no cost savings.  Mr. Eldredge explained the cost savings will not be seen during this fiscal year but in the coming years.  He stated that until the bids are received, it is hard to define any cost savings.  
Dr. Tremblay stated that he understands what Sen. Lafleur is saying is that he does not want it to come to the point that the agency has to accept a bad deal just in the name of lowering the TO.  Sen. Lafleur concurred.  He stated that if it is being done effectively in-house, he would rather the agency continue to perform the duties and keep the cost below what any other contractor would charge.  Dr. Tremblay made a motion to approve.  Mr. Sibille seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

There being no further business, Mr. Long made a motion to adjourn at 12:15 p.m.  Mr. Lawson seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.



APPROVED:







F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.
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